

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – June 23, 2009
MINUTES 
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on June 23, 2009 at approximately 5:00 p.m.

PRESENT:
DR.  JUDI MILLER, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order and Superintendent Lannon led the Pledge of Allegiance.

With the Board's consent, Chairman Miller changed the order of the agenda.  Item #46 was moved to the beginning of the meeting.  The final vote/outcome can be found at the end of this report. 

CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent


agenda items # 1 through #38 as presented (Carvelli/Ingersoll/



Carried 5-0).   
 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 2.  SR Frontline Placement Technologies/Aesop Contract for 2009-2010 SY

 3.  TB Payment of Bills 05.31.09 
 4.  TB Monthly Financial Report 05.31.09
 5.  TB RFP 09-20 Automotive Equipment for Fort Pierce Central High School
 6.  TB RFP 09-25 Hurricane/Disaster Recovery and Debris Removal
 7.  TB RFP 09-26 Rapid Recovery Services for Indoor Air Quality
 8.  TB Re-authorization of 2008-09 Salary Schedules for 2009-2010

 9.  TB Approval for Travel/Communication Expenditures per F. S. 1001.09(4) 

10. TB Categorical Flexibility Resolution FY 2009-2010

11. TB Authorization to Maintain Existing (Employee) Contract Lengths

12. OR Professional Services Contract for Ro Educational Consulting, LLC
13. OR Professional Services Contract with Dr. Joseph Bondi for 2009-2010
14. OR Indian River State College Agreement for Marine Oceanographic Academy Students
15. OR Motionpoint Corporation Statement of Work #2 – Spanish for Website Language
            Conversion Svcs.
16. OR Renewal of District Add-on for ESOL Endorsement Program

17. OR Articulation Agreement with Keiser University

18. OR Revised Florida Virtual School Contract

19. OR Articulation Agreement with Indian River State College for Administration of CPT

20. OR Agreement with L. L. Teach Inc., for Printing Rights 

21. KM Renewal of Facilities Lease Agreements at Garden City Early Learning Academy Annex

22. KM Facilities Lease Agmts. at Garden City Early Learning Academy Annex – Children's 

            Home Society

23. BS IDEA Grant, Park B and Pre-K, Part B
24. BS Multi-Agency Network for Students Who are Severely Emotionally Disturbed (SEDNET) 
           Grant

25. BS Safe and Drug Free Schools Entitlement Project Grant

26. BS ESE Multi-District Agreements with Indian River, Martin, and Okeechobee Counties 
             2009-2010 SY

27. BS Professional Services Agreement (PSA) with Melinda Baird Jacobs, Esq. for 2009-2010
            SY

28. BS Collaborative Agreement with the Agricultural and Labor Program, Inc. (ALPI) 2009-
               2010 SY

29. BS Collaborative Agreement with East Coast Migrant Head Start 2009-2010 SY

30. BS Renewal of Agreement with Early Learning Coalition of St. Lucie County 

31. BS Cooperative Agreement with PATCHES, Inc., (A Prescribed Pediatric Extended Care 
            Facility)

32. BS PSA with New Horizons of the Treasure Coast, Inc., for Student Assistance Program 
              Substance Abuse Prevention Specialists
33. ML Annual Comprehensive Safety Report

34. ML Annual School Safety and Security Self-Assessment for 2008-09

35. ML Renewal of Agreement with Schoolhouse Consulting Group, Inc., FY 2009-2010
36. AG CCNA Ranking-Structural Engineering Services on Continuing Contract Basis

37. AG CCNA Ranking for Civil Engineering Services on Continuing Contract Basis

38. AG CCNA Ranking for MEP Engineering Services on Continuing Contract Basis

OTHER BUSINESS

39. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #182 - #193

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve


Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final


Orders #182 through #193 as presented (Carvelli/Hilson/


Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT’S UPDATE     

40. OR Report on Professional Development for 2008-09 – Debbie Iseman
Mrs. Debbie Iseman, Executive Director of Professional Development, gave the Board an annual update on the advancement of the district's instructional and professional staff training and development.   She stated that professional development was directly linked to student achievement and new teacher behaviors.  Learning in schools was not just for students.  It was for teachers, administrators--everyone.  Teachers needed to learn the way other professionals do, i.e., continually, collaboratively, and on the job.  Mrs. Iseman expanded on the idea that principals should be the lead learners in their schools.  They needed to create a culture for learning in their schools and that meant building a culture of trust.  

Mrs. Iseman spoke about current research as defined in a newly released Stanford University study called, "A Status Report on Teacher Development in the United States and Abroad".  The study showed what impacted teacher practice and student achievement and was generally found to be

-Focused on specific content,

-Organized around real problems of practice,

-Connected to teachers' work with students,

-Linked to analysis of teaching and student learning,

-Intensive, sustained and continuous over time,

-Supported by coaching, modeling, observation and feedback,

-Connected to teachers' collaborative work in professional learning communities,

-Integrated into school and classroom planning around curriculum, instruction,


 and assessment.

Examples of sustained professional development processes in the district were Thinking Maps, Sheltered Instruction Observation protocol (SIOP), National Literacy Coalition, Ruby Payne, Everyday Mathematics, Communicator Math, Kagan Cooperative Learning, and Reading Endorsement.  Port St. Lucie Elementary Principal Glenn Rustay discussed Thinking Maps strategy; Windmill Point Elementary Principal Traci Wilke and Professional Development Specialist Debra Kohuth discussed Design Camp.  Carla Moore and Linda Hinkle discussed the Teacher Inquiry Process; Kim Smith discussed Patterning.
Mrs. Iseman said research showed that teachers were not getting adequate training in teaching special education or limited English proficiency students.  She informed the Board that five ESOL courses required for the ESOL Endorsement had been re-designed so that they were more relevant and applicable to teachers.  A menu of offerings had already been established and advertised.  Indian River State College and C-tech Education were continuing to provide classes to assist with the district's demands.  Teachers were expected to complete the ESOL training in the timeframe that had been established by the state.   Approximately 130 educators had competed the ESOL Endorsement from 2004-09.  The district had offered 39 classes in all five areas over the past five years and 1,167 educators had completed one or more of those classes.
Professional development work on reading endorsement(s) was continuing.  More than 100 educators had become "reading endorsed" through the district's Add-on Plan.  Five of the six courses were all online and free from NEFEC and FOR-PD.  Indian River State College offered face-to-face classes for the endorsement.  Florida Atlantic University offered certification or a master's degree in reading.   Currently, there were 43 educators in the process of completing their endorsement.  

Continued staff development efforts for the future included best practices in inclusive education, differentiated instruction, response to intervention, NSDC coaching for instructional coaches, and NLC administrator training.  School improvement plans were to be embedded with rich and robust professional development.

Board members discussed the need for

-training at the high school level due to statewide declines,

-possible use of unlimited public resources (through other school districts) for 
  
      behavioral work, coaching work, etc., 

-review of CELT report as it relates to professional development (at a later date),

-using bank of tests written to Sunshine State Standards, 


-relief from adverse consequences--its okay to learn from mistakes and then move
                   forward, 


-coordination of calendar to build in effective/common training time.
Board members appreciated receiving the comprehensive report—it was exciting and challenging work— the district was becoming very progressive.
41. GY Update on Schools in Restructuring – Mary Krause/Genelle Yost
Mrs. Mary Krause, Executive Director of School Renewal, Title I, III & Migrant, reviewed how the district had approached its restructuring efforts starting in 2006-07—the planning year.  Major reorganization of school governance was required.  Title I schools that did not make AYP for five or more years in a row had to be restructured by the district.  This was a two step process.  In 2007-08 (year one) restructuring plans were developed.  In 2008-09 (year two), plans were implemented.  Last year, Correct I category restructuring schools involved C. A. Moore Elementary, Lakewood Park Elementary, St. Lucie Elementary, and Weatherbee Elementary.  Correct II category restructuring schools involved Forest Grove Middle School and White City Elementary.  
It was pointed out that schools can exit restructuring by making AYP for two consecutive years.  Mrs. Krause was waiting for a final report from the state which was due June 25, 2009.  She believed that some schools had moved from Correct I category to Correct II category.
Mrs. Krause reviewed FCAT results.  School trends were noted for each of the six schools.  In summary, schools improved greatly in math; there were mixed results in reading, and writing was excellent.
Board members thanked Mrs. Krause and her team for their leadership.  Great appreciation was expressed to principals and teachers at all schools for the huge difference they had made for children.

42. ML Implementation Strategies, Responsibilities & Timeline for 2009-2010 Budget 
              Reduction Plan
Mr. Lannon informed board members that placement of teachers was continuing and probably would continue into the first several weeks of school.  Approximately 90% of all teaching positions had been filled at the present time.
As part of the continued budget reporting process, Mr. Lannon pointed out that District Athletic Director Jay Stewart had provided a written report on athletics for the Board's review.  The reported encompassed athletic processing fees and other sport specific fees, fund raising, transportation, gate receipts, accounting procedures, and appropriate expenditures.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

43. JM Superintendent's Evaluation Form
Dr. Miller had previously provided board members with an evaluation instrument for the superintendent.  Since board members had had some time to review the form, Dr. Miller asked for a motion to accept the form with the caveat that it be changed from generic to St. Lucie County School Board/contract specific.  Mr. Lannon stated he had reviewed and approved of the general format with the exception it may have to be "tweaked" a little here and there. 

Action:
There was a motion to approve the superintendent evaluation


form, with some modification, as discussed and presented in the


board packet (Carvelli/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

44. JM Discussion on Board Members' Evaluation Form

Dr. Miller had researched and found several generic board member evaluation forms and asked that board members review them.  Dr. Miller asked that the Board consider approving one of the forms for use during an upcoming retreat.  It was clarified that the form would be used for "self" evaluation.  Dr. Miller said she would like to be able to have the Board select one form at the next board meeting.

45. JM Date for Board/Superintendent Annual Retreat
Board members and Superintendent Lannon agreed to plan a retreat sometime during the first week in August 2009.  The date, time, and place were to be determined as soon as possible.
Members' Reports

Dr. Miller congratulated everyone for the fantastic FCAT school grades.  Huge progress had been made overall this year.  It was noted that Mr. Lannon had written letters about the fantastic news to the city mayors and county commission chairman about the improved methods of instruction and data analysis in all schools, the commitment to the arts and the career and technological academies, the work of our teachers, administrators and all support staff in carrying out the vision for children's success, the nearly $800,000,000 in new facilities and technologies that did not exist just four years ago, the success of the K-8 concept, the rise of specialized scientifically based programs such as the Marine and Oceanographic Academies, the veterinary academies, and the new environmental stewardship/green magnet school.
Mr. Lannon mentioned that a comparison of "A" rated, K-8 schools in Martin and St. Lucie schools (a common comparison) will show that 1,455 more students in St. Lucie County attend schools with an "A" rating, even though St. Lucie students at these schools are twice as large, twice as poor and have much larger numbers of children with enormous deficits from poverty to English as a second language.  Mr. Lannon said while there is much to do to sustain and improve the ultimate goal, there is much to celebrate.  We are committed to getting smarter, learning new ways and means of instruction, planning and mutual support. 
Dr. Miller then asked about the Charter School of Fort Pierce which was the district's only "F" grade.  Had it not been for that grade, St. Lucie County would have been an "A" school district.  Board members were responsible to understand what was happening financially and enrollment-wise, consequently, Dr. Miller asked that the Board receive periodic updates on the Charter School of Fort Pierce in the future.
Mr. Lannon concurred with Dr. Miller's request and told the Board that he had met over a week ago with Dr. Diane Allerdyce, Chief Academic Officer/Co-Founder of Toussaint L'Ouverture International School d/b/a/ The Charter School of Fort Pierce, in order to be able to bring closure and create direction in terms of monitoring the charter school.  An email received from Dr. Allerdyce was read to the Board by Mr. Lannon.  It stated that "decisions may have to be made for the sake of the children as data becomes more available and more reliable. " Dr. Allerdyce had agreed to provide monthly updates (on the 20th of each month) on the status of the charter school.

Dr. Carvelli concurred that the Board was responsible for and to the [charter school] students.  He appreciated the monitoring system Mr. Lannon had described he would be putting in place. 

Mrs. Hensley reported on various meetings she had attended, e.g., Children's Services Council, Planning and Zoning, Transportation Planning, and the Early Learning Coalition.
Mr. Ingersoll thanked the staff at Port St. Lucie High School for the phenomenal county-wide musical production "Willie Wonka".  Mr. Ingersoll thanked teachers and support staff for their hard work that had helped the district become so successful.
Mr. Ingersoll expressed some concern about the DARE program, a program he had participated in and supported for many years.  He wanted to find out where the district was going with the program.  Mr. Lannon responded he was aware that a meeting had occurred with law enforcement officials during which all agreed the program was "beyond its time".  It was no longer considered a viable program by the state of Florida.  It was not considered a best practice; consequently, Mr. Lannon was not recommending the program be continued.  Law enforcement /SROs would still be interacting with students on campus.  They were also invited to program replacement training by the district.   Mrs. Barbara Slaga, who had attended the meeting, described the research based training and programs that would help develop and redirect students in appropriate behaviors with the assistance of substance abuse specialists.  Law enforcement had been invited to partner in these programs. 

Ms. Hilson thanked all schools and staff for the FCAT results and asked Mr. Lannon to explain why the "A" grade for Palm Pointe Educational Research School could not be used by the district.  He explained that technically, it was a Florida Atlantic University "lab" school, but—clearly it was another "A" school in the district (even if the state said it could not be counted as a district school).

Dr. Carvelli congratulated Mr. Lannon, teachers, parents, and students for their hard work which had resulted in the district's academic achievement.  He suggested that the Board may want to look at a bill that applies the lab school's grade points to the district.

Dr. Carvelli reported that the May 30th golf tournament had a great turnout—90 people had showed up.  As a result, the junior golf program (through PGA) would be expanded to four more schools through private funding. 

Addendum 46. DH Final Order School Board v. Portillo 

Action:
There was a motion to approve the Final Order in the



matter of St. Lucie County School Board v. Wendy Portillo,



DOAH Case No. 08-5947 as presented (Hensley/Ingersoll/



Carried 5-0).
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS   
There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Miller adjourned the June 23, 2009 regular workshop at approximately 7:53 p.m.
























